
Pool in Wharfedale Parish Council
	Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of Pool in Wharfedale Parish Council held at Old Pool Bank Village Hall, Quarry Farm Road, Old Pool Bank, Pool-in-Wharfedale on Monday 12th May 2025 at 7.00pm. 

	Present  
	Councillor Lee in the Chair 

	
	Councillors Allen, Bone, Cooke, Hill, Mifsud, Rowling.
Also, in attendance, Ward Councillors Caroline and Barry Anderson, Councillor Billy Flynn, Clerk John Ryan and members of the public Claire McDermott and Lisa Newsome and Deb Brown. 


	1.
2.
	The Chairman Councillor Lee welcomed all present to the annual meeting. 
TO RECORD APOLOGIES FOR ATTENDANCE AT THE MEETING

	
	Apologies for absence were received from David Pilbeam (Pool Riverside Park) Sue Cliff (Old Pool Bank Village)

	
	

	3.
4. 

5.

	MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13th MAY 2024.

The minutes for the last Annual Parish Meeting were moved as a correct record. Approval was moved by Councillor Cooke and seconded by Councillor Rowling. 

THE CHAIRMAN’S ANNUAL REPORT. 
At this time of remembrance let us be thankful we live in peace in a beautiful part of England. The past year has been a time of worry and ups and downs. Our grateful thanks to Margaret Smith (Arthington PC clerk) who acted as temporary clerk when dear John was so ill. What a joy it was to see him again and we wish him continued good health. 

The two council playgrounds have had new equipment and ground surfaces installed and new notice boards. Ourt thanks go to Weidmann Whiteley for their very generous donation which made the resurfacing project possible along with our own funds and funds from the community infrastructure Levy. Huge thanks go to Councillor Belinda Cooke for her patience and hard work liaising with the councillors and contractors. 

The first Civic Service was held in 1986, and it has grown in attendance over the years. I have represented the Parish Council at Civic Services in Otley and Horsforth, unfortunately due to illness I could not attend the Bramhope service. Remembrance Sunday is always a moving service at the War Memorial, silence due to the police stopping traffic, the Last Post Reveille played on the trumpet, a good crowd with children planting named crosses at the Memorial. I also attend the Otley service on behalf of the Parish Council. 

Congratulations to Councillor Paul Bone on his courage and acceptance of the Elizabeth Emblem on behalf of his daughter in recognition of members of the Police Force killed on duty. 
We were saddened to hear of the death of Richard Parker a long serving of the Council. The clerk, Councillors Bone and Rowling and I attended the funeral held at St Wilfrid’s Church. The arrival at the church in a horse drawn carriage seemed particularly poignant. I am circulating information on just one of his many works for the good of the parish. 

At present times we have two vacancies on the council. I thank my fellow councillors for their time spent working and representing the council. Looking back over years road safety is a constant issue. The size and speed of vehicles gets more troublesome, but we are a major crossroads NS and EW with narrow roads. This item is on the agenda each month. I understand that Taylor Wimpey may provide two more SID machines in the village. 
The children’s library in the telephone box at Stocks Hill has been refurbished inside with glass windows fitted and is well used. We received a donation from a member of the village. Councillor Allen oversaw the work involved. 

The Neighbourhood Plan is in its final stages and our thanks go to Councillor Rowling and Alexa Ruppertsberg for all their work over the years on the plan. Hundreds of trees have been planted on the quarry top at Old Pool Bank 

We thank Kieran our Lengthsman for his continued good work in the parish. Mr Steve Jefferson for the excellent woodwork in Memorial Gardens and the Garden Angels for keeping the area fresh and beautiful. We have had to replace a bench in the Memorial Gardens and are discussing whether to place a bench in memory of Richard somewhere in the village. 
I have mentioned we have two vacancies on the Council so rather than putting remarks on the internet join us and help in keeping the parish in a beautiful and good condition to be enjoyed by all. 
Reports from Organisations in receipt of funds from the Parish Council.
Pool Riverside Park 

	
	Pool Riverside Park comprises the land from the Parish Council’s play park near Pool Bridge to the land owned by Pool School and Troutbeck. The land has been held since 1972 by Pool in Wharfedale Recreation Ground Trust, and the purpose of the trust is to administer the land for the benefit of the citizens of Pool and the surrounding area, for their recreational use. The Recreation Ground Management Committee (RGMC) runs the trust’s affairs and comprises two Parish Council nominees (one current vacancy), a nominee from the School Governors (currently vacant), a nominee from the Village Hall and a nominee from the Pool Sports and Social Club. The committee also co-opts additional members for their expertise (currently two co-opted members). 
The RGMC has granted long-term tenancies to Pool Angling Club, Pool Football Club, Pool Cricket Club and Pool Tennis Club. These clubs are given exclusive rights to fishing on the south bank of the River Wharfe along the Riverside Park, the playing of football on the riverside football pitch and the practice pitch to the north of the cricket field, the playing of cricket on the cricket field and the playing of tennis on the tennis courts.  The other use of the Riverside Park, and the major use, is for general recreation of members of the public. It is a very well-used dog-walking spot for villagers. 
The RGMC receives an annual grant from the Parish Council, and the committee is very grateful for last year’s grant of £1,709. This grant is for tending the grounds, for keeping the footpaths in good condition, for maintaining the becks that run across the land and for grass cutting. Additionally, the Parish Council pays for the emptying of the ‘dog bins’ on trust land and provides weekly time for their  Lengthman to undertake litter-clearing on the Riverside Park. 
In the year up to 31st December 2024 maintenance and the cost of using a self-employed contractor totalled £5,757. This cost was for maintaining footpaths and grass cutting, with some work on maintaining the old mill pond and the beck that feeds it.  The trust charges the sports clubs that use its land, but despite a renegotiation of the rental agreement with one of the sports clubs in 2024 these rents totalled only £2,233. It is obvious that there is a shortfall between income and the expenditure required to keep the grounds in good condition, but the trust is unwilling to charge the sports clubs more than they would be charged by Leeds City Council for comparable facilities. The Parish Council grant makes a sizeable contribution to meeting the shortfall. It in effect enables the RGMC to obtain funding from the parishioners who make welcome use of the grounds on a casual basis, and not just from those people who are members of the sports clubs. Additional fund raising is always required, and in 2024 the trust received payment for the use of an area adjacent to the cricket nets for storage of equipment used by contractors working on water mains in Pool. Over the financial year the trust made a surplus of £81. 
The grant that we receive annually is important in helping us look after the grounds. We are confident that the land has been maintained well, and the number of people walking on the grounds every day is testimony to how well regarded the facility is by the villagers. The football and cricket pitches, and the tennis courts, are very well used by the sports clubs, and the Riverside Park provides recreational opportunities for all the inhabitants of Pool. 
Old Pool Bank Village Hall  
The Management Committee of Old Pool Bank Village Hall wishes to thank
the Parish Council for the grant of £1000 last year. We requested this
funding towards updating our heating system in the Main Hall. We chose
to install infra-red heaters and were able to secure an additional grant
for this work from the Action with Rural Communities in England (ACRE)
Jubilee Village Hall Grants Scheme. We purchased the heaters in year
ending 2024 and the installation was carried out in 2025..

The new heating system is proving to be very effective and easily
controllable. It is too early to be sure just what cost-savings will be,
but our gas bill over the winter months was considerably reduced.

As part of the ACRE grant, we also undertook to replace our two old gas
boilers which provide heat and hot water for the kitchen, toilets and
small meeting room. These were installed with 3-year warranty extensions
at a cost of £5485. We propose to apply later this year to the Parish
Council for a grant towards this outlay, trusting that once again the
Parish Council will support us in our efforts to continue to provide this valuable community space. 

Sue Cliff - Treasurer Old Pool Bank Village Hal.


	6.
	Parish Council Accounts 

Cllr Rowling gave a report on the finances for 2024/25.


	7.
	Parish Council Action Plan 
The Parish Council Action Plan sets out the priorities and major projects for the Council over the year. The Clerk will update the Action Plan and present it to Finance Committee in September for final approval. 



	8.
	Residents Questions
There were no resident’s questions.


	
	The meeting closed at 7.25pm.
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